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Jillian Geiser flinched each time the video game controller she clasped in hand surged and vibrated.

The 10-year-old was trying to maneuver Crash Bandicoot, the protagonist character from "The Wrath of Cortex" videogame of the same
name on a widescreen television in front of her. But this was no ordinary game.

Between the controller and the screen was a small electrical box monitoring her brainwaves with a long, thin chord that was secured to the
top center of her head.

"I think it calms me down more," said Jillian, a Desert Canyon Elementary School student. "Because when it vibrates that means I should
calm down."

Jillian has shown symptoms of Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder By late June, she had played this game in a few sessions of
neurofeedback therapy, a treatment method for brain-based dysfunctions that specialists say is becoming more frequently chosen along
with, or as alternative to, traditional medication.

Neurofeedback has become "tremendously more popular," particularly in Scottsdale, said Sanford Silverman, a licensed psychologist and
owner of the Centers for Peak Performance and Attention Deficit and Learning Disorders, where Jillian is a patient.

"When I first started, doctors didn't (do it), not very many people knew about it here," Silverman said. "Now, I don't know the exact
percentage, but I'm thinking at least half of them or more do."

Neurofeedback trains a person's brain to sustain attention and still remain relaxed. Silverman said it helps people control their brainwaves if
they have ADHD, Attention Deficit Disorder, anxiety or sleeping problems, among other dysfunctions. It's also used in athletes and to help
the focus in business professionals.

Videogames, such as Jillian plays, is one of two ways clients undergo neurofeedback therapy. Silverman, who said he's been active with
neurofeedback for more than 16 years, pointed to a controller-free activity in which a person will watch two boats speed on a screen.

With the videogame, characters' actions cooperate if enough of the right brainwaves are produced as to indicate being calm and focused.
The boats each vary in speed based on waves produced.

Robert Gurnee, director of the Scottsdale Neurofeedback Institute agrees there has been an onset of awareness to this therapy.

"The problem is it's outside of people's paradigms. Doctors assume medication and counseling," said Gurnee, past president of both the
International Society of Neurofeedback and Research and Neurofeedback Division of the Association of Applied Psychopsychology and
Biofeedback"It's hard for people to conceptualize, that you can change the brain's electricity and it would stay changed."

Jillian's father, Jeff Geiser, said she began to see a positive change in her behavior after just a few sessions.

Silverman said it usually takes about 20 sessions of playing the brain-based games before people may see results, and that most people
continue through 30 to 40 sessions. However, there may be some who don't respond as well to the therapy.

Jillian said she used to play games with a sibling, who she'd end up blaming when she found herself getting overly frustrated. But
neurofeedback therapy has changed that.
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During a recent session at Silverman's office, 10229 N 92nd St., he asked Jillian how she felt.

With her eyes on the videogame, she responded, "A lot better because sometimes I feel like I think twice before I say something and I'm
not arguing as much anymore."

At the Scottsdale Neurofeedback Institute, Gurnee said there are multiple types of equipment in which clients can do anything from watch
movies to graphs to direct feedback of brainwaves. He described the exercises as trying to remain below a certain threshold of brain
activity.

But choosing a system for a patient, Gurnee said, depends on his or her preferences. Typically, he'll see 30 hours of therapy a day,
meaning an hour per person, and with his patients split about evenly between children and adults.

Silverman likewise sees both adult and youth patients. He said those who still take their medication and work with him perform better "by
far" than they had on medication alone.

Silverman cautions those looking to have a brain-based dysfunction diagnosed or to be treated though neurofeedback to check the
credentials of the provider.

Geiser said he at a young age exhibited the same behaviors as his daughter, but didn't start managing it until he was much older. He said
putting Jillian through the therapy was "a no-brainer."

When Jillian saw progress, she stopped taking her medication.

"Our family places a very high value on personal growth and awareness," Geiser said. "I don't care how old you are, everybody's got
some room for improvement."


